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June  July 

Tues 4th Mixed dry recycling Tues  2nd 

Wed 5th Garden waste Wed 3rd 

Thurs 13th Household waste Thurs 11th 

Tues 18th Mixed dry recycling Tues 16th 

Wed 19th Garden waste Wed 17th 

Thurs 27th Household waste Thurs 25th 

  Mixed dry recycling Tues 30th 

All dates are taken from the Wiltshire Council website and are  

accurate to the best of the Collator’s knowledge.   

Further information is available at 

www.wiltshire.gov.uk/rubbish-and-recycling 

Dates of note in this edition... 

June 

4th  Arts Society, Pewsey Lecture  

4th   PHMC has their AGM. 

6th   D Day celebrations Netheravon 

14th  Enford Film Club: The Great Escaper 

16th  Open Garden @ The Priory 

21st   Enford Gardening Club:  Visit 

22nd Enford Fete see back page 

July 

7th   Walk for Wards 
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The next Newsletter deadline is 
   

 Wednesday 17th July   

 
 

Emails are preferred with editable  
attachments, Word documents, so that we 
can fit them into the available space. 

enfordnewsletter@gmail.com 

However, they can also be given to a  

Committee member but all items, however 

they are submitted, must be with us by the 

deadline and signed. We will withhold the 

author’s name if requested. 

Enford Newsletter Committee  

reserves the right to reject or omit from 

publication any material that is considered 

by majority of Committee Members to be 

detrimental to any person; not in the best  

interests of the community as a whole or 

inappropriate for this medium. 

Absence of Enford Parish  

D-Day Commemoration 2024 

Some of the villagers have  

expressed their disappointment 

that Enford Parish is not  

commemorating the 80th  

anniversary of D-Day in any form, 

especially when we live on the 

Salisbury Plain.   

This will be the first major event in 

living memory that we have failed 

to mark. 

The reason given of competition 

with Netheravon is not compelling. 
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For more information about the Avon River Team Churches contact: 

The Team Office: 01980 655457 www.avonriverteam.org.uk/ 

Rev. Gale Hunt: 01980 670326 or gale@avonriverteam.org.uk 

Rev. Philip Bromiley: 01980 258549 or philip@avonriverteam.org.uk 

A word from the Rev’d Gale Hunt our Team Vicar: 

Seasons 

‘For everything there is a season, and a time for every matter under 
heaven: a time to be born, and a time to die; a time to plant, and a 
time to pluck up what is planted; a time to kill, and a time to heal; a 
time to break down, and a time to build up; a time to weep, and a 
time to laugh; a time to mourn, and a time to dance; a time to throw 
away stones, and a time to gather stones together; a time to  
embrace, and a time to refrain from embracing; a time to seek, and 
a time to lose; a time to keep, and a time to throw away; a time to 
tear, and a time to sew; a time to keep silence, and a time to speak; 
a time to love, and a time to hate; a time for war, and a time for 
peace.’ (Ecclesiastes 3: 1-8) 
 
What time is it for you? 
Perhaps like me you are preparing for a change – I will be leaving 
you at the end of September, so there is a lot of decluttering and 
letting go of things in the vicarage at the moment! 
 
June is also a time of remembering, as our villages and our whole 
nation remember the 80th anniversary of D-Day on June 6th. The 
bravery and sacrifice of those people in securing the peace and 
freedom we still enjoy today will, amongst other things, be observed 
by the lighting of beacons around the United Kingdom, the  Channel 
Islands, Isle of Man and UK Overseas Territories (including Avon 
Camp Wash-Down).  
 

Best wishes, 

Gale 

 

   Thoughts from Rev. Gale Hunt Team Vicar 
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JUNE 

Sunday June 2nd     9.30am  Holy Communion 

Sunday June 9th   10.30am  Team Service at Fittleton 

Sunday June 16th     9.30am  Breakfast Church 

Sunday June 23rd     6.00pm  Evensong 

Sunday June 30th     9.30am  Holy Communion  
          JULY  

Sunday 7th July    9.30am     Holy Communion  
Sunday 14th July    10:30am  Team service Figheldean 
Sunday 21st July    9.30am  Breakfast Church  
Monday 28th July    6pm   Evensong  
 

 
 

Don’t forget that if you would prefer to worship quietly in your own home, we 

have a short Compline Service at 8pm each Sunday…a wonderful way to 

end the week and set yourself up for the week ahead. Ask for the link on  

Facebook or email avonriverteam@hotmail.com 

 Enford Church Update 
ENFORD CHURCH SERVICES 

    

AN UPDATE ON THE SWAN PUB 
 

We now have several parties interested in  
taking over the lease of the pub.  We are quite 
hopeful that the final negotiations will be  
completed by the end of May.   
We will advise you via the Enford Newsletter 
website and the village noticeboards as soon 
as we have any further information. 
 
SIMON CAMPBELL 
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ENFORD VILLAGE HALL & RECREATION GROUND 

Private Parties:  The Village Hall is the perfect venue for Weddings and Special 
Anniversaries or Birthdays.   It is also ideal for Childrens’ Parties and Christenings 

– or any other excuse for a celebration!  

Please contact Booking Officer enfordvillagehall@btinternet.com for information or 
visit the Village Hall entry on the website www.enfordnewsletter.org  

Day Activity Time Contact 

Mon Yoga 6pm - 7pm 
Emma Petitt Tel: 01980 670510 

emmampetitt@gmail.com   

Tues 
Enford 
Film Club 

Film information and 
dates are published in 
the Newsletter each 
month. 

Theresa Horsey  
etphorsey@gmail.com  
or  
enfordvillagehall@btinternet.com 

Tues 
Gardening 
Club 

7pm - 9pm 
 

2nd Tuesday in the 
month. Full details in 
the Newsletter club 
item each month. 

Steve Stringer Mob: 07899 758222 
steve.stringer@outlook.fr  

Fanny Middleton  
Tel: 01980 671645 
fannysurtees@btinternet.com 

Tues 
Parish  
Council 

Please check PC item 
in newsletter each 
month or PC website 
for dates. 

Parish Clerk Tel: 01980 670034 
clerk@enfordparishcouncil.gov.uk 
www.enfordparishcouncil.gov.uk  

Wed 
Short Mat 
Bowls 

7pm - 9:30pm 
September – April  

David Spencer Tel: 01980 670526 
spencersgb@yahoo.co.uk 

Thur Pilates 8:30am – 9:30am 
Nicci Caswell Tel: 01980 625245 
nicci@thecaswells.uk  

Fri        

Sat 

Enford  
Junior  
Football 
Club 

10am– 11am 
Recreation Ground 

Steve Todd stodd@qinetiq.com 
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Summer visit to Wudstone House,  
Wedhampton 

 

Friday 21st June 2024 

Depart Enford 2:00pm 

Self drive or car sharing can be arranged 

Entrance £15 – including tea and cake 

Contact Steve Stringer steve.stringer@outlook.fr 

Mobile 07899 758 222 
 

This is the last Gardening Club event before the summer break. 

Enford Gardening  Club 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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Enford Film Club  
Tuesday 18th June 

The Great Escaper. 

Appropriately this year is not only the 80th Anniversary of D-Day but 

also the 10th anniversary of the true story of 89 year old World War II 

Royal Navy veteran, Bernard Jordan, who broke out of his nursing 

home and escaped to attend the 70th D-Day Commemoration in 

France in 2014.   

Bernard Jordan was played by Michael Caine who decided that, as he 

could now only play men in their eighties, it was time to retire.   

Glenda Jackson played Bernard’s wife in her last film before she died.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Doors open at 6.30 p.m. for 7.15 p.m. start 

Tickets £8 to include a glass of wine and canapés. 

For further information please contact Theresa Horsey:  

etphorsey@gmail.com    Mobile 07775 673110 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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Enford Church: May 2024 

 

We wanted to write to the whole village to bring your attention to the fact 
that, along with many Churches, we are facing challenging times raising 
enough funds for the upkeep of our community Church.  

We are sure that we would all agree that the Church - along with other  
features of the village - is a very important part of what makes us want to  
live here. There is of course a lot of history - the Church was built in the 13

th
 

Century - and has been a focal point for previous generations including  
during the World Wars. It has been important for many, for weddings, for 
baptisms, funerals, Christmas, Easter and Harvest services.  While many of 
us may not be regular Church-goers, I think we all recognise that the Church 
represents something special within our village community: it is a stunning 
building in a remarkably beautiful setting. 

 

The sad fact is current weekly Church service collections and other income 
streams are insufficient to sustain its upkeep. Many of you will be aware, for 
example, that last year we had to have significant repair work done on the 
ceiling and now face having to fund additional infrastructure work identified 
by the surveyor. Paying for these essential repairs as well as having the 
grounds mown and the Church insured etc, has to come from money that we 
raise ourselves.  To support our efforts, many people within the village have 
given financially, and of their time, to fund raise in different ways: inviting and 
participating in the Pewsey Choir, baking for the Chisenbury Priory Summer 
Cake Stall and organising and contributing to the Christmas Fayre. Despite 
these efforts we are struggling…and the future is looking bleak.    

 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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We are very conscious that we are in the middle of a cost-of-living crisis but 
if individually and collectively we find ways to contribute small amounts, we 
could help to sustain the Church as a centre for our community into the  
future.  At present there are some 20-30 regular givers to the Church; We 
hope that we can significantly increase this number. We are asking you to 
consider giving £10, £20 or £30 monthly or whatever you feel able, to help 
preserve our Church.  We can claim 25% back in Gift Aid if you are a  
tax-payer. The easiest and way is to follow this link:  
https://www.parishgiving.org.uk/my-pgs/ 

Select the ‘Go to new gift’ option; Select Enford Church on the ‘Find your 
Parish’ page; Follow the links - please select the ‘Gift Aid’ option;  
Your gifting can remain anonymous 

Alternatively, electronic funds transfer to the Church account would be  
welcome. Bank details:  

Sort Code: 30-92-63; Account number: 01724011 

We are also keen to hear from anyone would like to join our small but much 
valued team of volunteers to help in a practical way with the church building 
and churchyard. Do get in touch with us if you are interested. 

Many thanks; Sue de Candole, Fanny Middleton, Mary Burdick,  
Fi and Richard Leakey  - Enford PCC 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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Enford Summer Fete is just around the corner! 
 

We’re just days away from the return of the Enford Summer Fete. 
 

Saturday 22 June! 
 

One of the biggest fundraisers is the raffle, and there are some fantastic 
prizes on offer this year. You’ll find a book of raffle tickets enclosed with your 
newsletter - each entry costs £1 and to take part, simply complete your  
details on the counterfoils and drop these off with cash or cheques made 
payable to ‘Enford Community Fund’ to one of the following locations  
by Friday 21 June: 
 

   Chris - Longacre, Newtown, SN9 6DH       
 Geraldine - Swancote, Longstreet, SN9 6DD 
  Katie - 538 East Chisenbury, SN9 6AQ  

 Victoria - The Mill, Coombe, SN9 6DE 
 

More tickets are available by emailing EnfordFund@gmail.com or from 
any of the locations listed above. 
 

Please help to spread the word, and encourage your friends & family to 
attend this great free event which will help us make a positive impact on our 
community. A poster has been distributed to all homes in the area, please 
display this wherever you can!  We will also be putting up banners and more 
promotion in the lead-up to the event. 
Finally, thank you to everyone who came along to the volunteer drop-in 
event on 22 May, and special thanks to All Saints church for allowing us to 
use the venue. We are still looking for 8 -10 more volunteers - can you 
give just an hour of your time? If so, please email us at  
EnfordFund@gmail.com    or contact Chris on 07836 771017. 
We can’t wait to see you at the village hall on  

 

22 June at the Enford Summer Fete! 

 
 

You can find up-to-date information on the event page - just scan this 
code using your camera phone to go straight there, or find it on the Enford, 

Coombe and East Chisenbury Facebook page.  

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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CHISENBURY PRIORY OPEN GARDEN 

By kind invitation of John & Tessa Manser 

SUNDAY 16TH JUNE  2024 -  2pm – 5.30pm  

Plants to buy and wonderful teas provided.   

TEAS IN AID OF ENFORD CHURCH 

URGENT REQUEST FOR  

MORE BAKERS!!! 
We are putting together the final list of helpers and bakers and currently 

have 14 cakes on offer but need a minimum of 35! PLEASE volunteer, get 

baking for us (don’t forget to tell us so we can relax!!)  We can freeze 

cakes for you if necessary, or deliver on the day to the Priory before the 

garden opens.  Top sellers are Victoria sponges, carrot cake, coffee and 

walnut, chocolate or anything your imagination can produce! 

If you are new to the parish or would like to get involved for the first time,  

please contact either Fanny Middleton or Jeni Scott-Dalgleish. 

We really do need your help! 
Fanny Middleton     Jeni Scott-Dalgleish  
671645      670210 
07974 810731     07779 986920 
fannysurtees@btinternet.com  jscottdalgleish@aol.com  
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Plant Sale 
 

 If you are splitting perennials or planting seeds, 
please pot up an extra few for the plant stall at 
the Enford fete.  We would be very grateful.   

 

Please contact Amanda Farrow for information 
amanda.farrow@chisenbury.co.uk or  

 

07802 537477. Thank you.  

 
 

 

 

 

"Off the Record:  Album Cover Art 1950 - 2000".   
The speaker is Rupert Dickens. 

Some of the most iconic images of the 20th century were created, not 
for galleries, or private patrons, but for record sleeves.  The zebra 
crossing immortalised on the cover of the Beatles’ “Abbey Road”  
album has become a place of pilgrimage. This talk will explore the art 
of the album cover and reveal the connections between visual and 
musical creativity, in this period of popular culture. Album covers have 
been designed by Andy Warhol, Peter Blake, Yoko Ono and a host of 
other artists and designers. 

Rupert Dickens is an art historian with an interest in European 16th 
and 17th century painting. An accredited lecturer for The Arts Society 
and works at the Wallace Collection as a guide, conducting tours and 
lecturing on aspects of the collection. He also accompanies groups on 
art-themed tours. 

Doors open at 2.00pm for 2:30. Refreshments are available. 
Non-members are welcome - £7 on the door.  

The Arts Society - Pewsey Vale will hold their June 
lecture on Tuesday 4th June in the Bouverie Hall.   

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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Local live crime. 
 

A concerning number of frauds are happening around Salisbury and the 
surrounding villages. The last reported contact was14th May 2024, where 
multiple people were contacted and 1 victim gave £3,000 to the fraudsters 
The scam is as follows: Scammers posing as police officers and bank  
officials cold call residents and trick them into handing over thousands of 
pounds – after spending hours duping them over the phone.  
The scammers ask the victims to call them back via 999. However they 
will still be on the line, but the victims believe they are talking to the  
police. This is the main hook the fraudsters use throughout the scam. 
People are encouraged to speak to vulnerable relatives and neighbours 
about courier fraud following a spate of incidents in recent weeks,  
including one case where an elderly male was told to withdraw a large 
amount of Euros from various cash machines, nearly £20,000.  

Courier fraud comes in many forms, usually it involves fraudsters  
telephoning a potential victim, claiming to be from their bank, the police, 
or another law enforcement authority. 

The most common forms of courier fraud are: 

1) Bank card expiry: Fraudsters claim to be from the victim’s bank and 
say their card is no longer valid. They ask for the pin number and then 
send a “courier” to collect the card before using it for fraudulent purposes. 
Purchasing high end items: 

The suspects pretend to be police officers and ask the victim to help with 
an undercover operation, purchasing expensive items; watches, jewellery 
gold or Euros. Once the item is bought, the victim hands the item to the 
criminal. 

2) Counterfeit cash/bank investigation: Someone claiming to be police or 
banking official informs the victim they need help with a banking  
corruption investigation. The victim is asked to withdraw a large amount 
of money and the cash is picked up by a courier to “check for fingerprints 
or to identify counterfeit bank notes”. Alternatively, the victim may be 
asked to package the cash up and send it by post to an address provided 
by the fraudster. 

3) Computer takeover: The fraudster telephones the victim, pretending to 
be their internet service provider, saying there’s have had an issue with 
their internet connectivity, and are due compensation. Then the victim is 
persuaded to download a remote access application, giving the suspect 
access to their home computers. The fraudster persuades the victims that 
they have been paid too much compensation and the victims withdraw 
cash to pay the money back, which is collected by a courier.  

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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THE PARISH HALL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 

The PHMC will be holding their AGM on Tuesday, 4th June at 

6.00pm in the Church.  This is an open meeting and all  

residents are welcome to attend with the main item of  

discussion being the closure of the existing charity scheme and 

the transfer of all assets to Enford Parish Council who are the 

existing Guardian Trustees. 

Please remember that: 

• Police officers, Police staff, banks and other organisations such as 

HMRC will never call people in this way and ask you to withdraw money 

or disclose personal or financial information. If someone does do this, 

please hang up – it will be a scam. 

• If someone calls claiming to be a police officer, ask for their ID number 

and police force. Wait at least five minutes.  Do not use any number they 

provide unless you can confirm it is genuine. Ensure the call has  

disconnected as scammers will often leave the line open or use another 

phone.  

A genuine police officer will not mind waiting while you check their  

identity (it’s a sign that it is a scam if the person becomes pushy or 

stresses urgency). 

• Take a step back from everything and take a few moments to think. 

Speak to a trusted friend or relative for their opinion before agreeing to 

anything. The fraudster’s tactic is often to keep the victim busy talking 

and isolated and stress that they should not tell anyone about the call. 

• Neither your bank nor the police will send a courier to your home to 

collect cash, bank cards, PINs or other valuable goods. 

• If you are a friend, relative or carer of someone you think might be  

vulnerable to this type of scam, please speak to them about this advice. 

You might be the only person who can stop them from being scammed. 

If you or someone you know has been a victim of fraud, report it to us by 

calling 101. If a crime is in progress, dial 999.  

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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Recipe of the Month 

Spicy Sausages with Peppers & Beans 
1 large Onion  chopped   2 Cloves of garlic chopped 
1 jar roasted red peppers (350g drained weight) 
2 tsp fennel seeds    1 tsp smoked paprika  
Pinch of saffron     Pinch of chilli flakes 
200ml white wine                12 sausages (chorizo style)  
Tomato puree (2 tbsp)  Juice of 1 lemon  
2 x 400g cannellini beans/butter beans (drained + rinsed)  
Crème fraiche/yoghurt   Chopped parsley (to serve) 
 

Preheat the oven to Gas 6/200C  
Lay the sausages out in a lined baking tray, put in the oven 
for 15-20 minutes, you brown one side so don’t turn them.  
Put a glug of olive oil in an oven proof dish to fry the onion 
and garlic gently for 5-10 minutes, until starting to soften.  
Drain the jar of red peppers and slice roughly.  Put these 
with the onion and add the fennel seeds, paprika and chilli 
flakes. Pour in the wine and saffron and let it come to a  
simmer. Add the beans along with half a tin of water.  
Season with salt and pepper and bring back to a simmer.  
Take the sausages out of the oven and lay them on top of 
the beans, brown side down; you brown the paler side 
now). 
Put back into the oven for 20 minutes until the sausages are 
brown and the sauce bubbling. Taste, add lemon if needed. 
Serve with a dollop of yoghurt and scatter some parsley over 
the top.  
 
 
All you need is a 
good salad and,  
if diet permits,  
hot crusty bread! 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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ENFORD PARISH COUNCIL 

 Draft Minutes of the meeting of 7th May 2024 

24/038 Police Matters and Neighbourhood Watch. The latest Police Report had 
been sent to all Councillors on 30th April. Cllr Clark noted that a vehicle had been 
broken into, nothing had been stolen in the Village Hall carpark.  She also reported 
from the Neighbourhood Watch aspect, a focus on securing your property when 
going away and a rise in ‘hate’ articles. 

Cllr Waight said that there was still a lot of hare coursing on the Plain but as the 
crops are growing, it is reducing slightly.  Cllr Roberts was pleased to inform the 
Council that Philip Wilkinson had been re-elected Police and Crime Commissioner.  

24/040 Unitary Council Matters  WC Blair-Pilling reported that WC’s budgets were 
all balanced.  There are no closures of sports facilities or libraries contrary to a  
report in the Times newspaper.  Leisure facilities are not a statutory requirement 
but WC has managed to maintain their viability and continued public access in  
Wiltshire.  WC has been upset by this report and has written to the authors who 
had taken their information from an ‘inaccurate’ source – OffLog.  Sadly damage 
has been done to WC’s reputation. 

From an Area Board point of view, there will be a Statistics meeting on 30th May at 
Antrobus House in Amesbury.  This will cover the statistics (health requirements, 
schools, age, poverty levels etc) of all communities in the area to try and work out 
the best method for provision of services.  

The next formal Area Board meeting will be held on 13th June in Durrington Church 
Hall at 6.30pm where they will elect a new Chairman etc.  Cllr Roberts (as Enford’s 
representative at Area Boards) asked how many meetings there were per year.  WC 
Blair-Pilling said that they currently hold 4 ‘formal’ meetings per year and between 
those, there are ‘subject targeted’ meetings on a variety of matters raised by/
affecting individual Parish Councils.  These are in person or ‘Teams’ meetings and 
no official requirement for a representative. 

Highways.  He reported that WC is doing more background work on and for WC’s 
roads, not just filling potholes.  Structural/viability studies and proposals, necessary 
before any ‘visible’ work is seen, putting more funds into enforcement and signage. 

Flooding. There is more ‘background’ work being done on flooding and of all the 
parishes in his ward, Enford’s problems are the worst.  Cllr Roberts asked about 
minutes from the ‘roadshow’ meeting recently held in Figheldean.  WC, Wessex 
Water & Environment Agency attended and Enford’s specific questions were sent 
in before the meeting which was attended by Cllrs Roberts, Farrow, Waight and 
Mark Symonds.  WCBlair-Pilling said the ‘roadshow’ meeting was one of 18 held 
throughout the county.  These were for the preparation of maintenance rather 
than the Local Highway and Footpath Improvement Groups (LFIG) meetings which 
he would like to make more available to the public.  LFIG handles the ‘lighter’ more 
‘visible’, less engineering side of such work. 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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Cllrs Roberts and Farrow have been through the parish mapping the drains and  
gullys at the request of WC.  Some of these were so heavily covered in mud that 
you wouldn’t know they were there.  WC Blair-Pilling is asking the WC Highways 
portfolio holder to visit Enford and assess the problems but this may take time. 
24/043 Matters Arising Playpark maintenance update.  Cllrs Roberts, Hiskett, 
Waight and Farrow have done the maintenance work at the Playpark.  The height of 
the round swing has been raised to comply with regulations, new D-rings on the 
swings and all the compliance signage in the Safety Report of September 23, is on 
display.  The Clerk reported a delay in the repair of the Multiplay unit but she was 
chasing it.  It was agreed that Playpark funds should be transferred to the PC bank 
account in order to pay for this when the job was done. 

D-Day Anniversary 6th June.  Cllr Roberts reported that the Enford celebrations had 
been cancelled for two reasons (1) Key personnel for health and safety would not 
be available and (2) Netheravon, Haxton and Fittleton are jointly holding a large 
celebration for the event in the next Parish.  It is hoped that by not holding our own 
event, we do not detract from the larger event.  Cllr Young was upset Enford would 
not be holding its own event and felt it was a lack of respect for the soldiers from 
Enford (and their families) who had given their lives. 

iv.  Burned Barn. In March it was reported that pieces of cladding from the barn 
above Water Lane that was set on fire last June had been blown across the public 
footpath. Due to the age and nature of the building, it was thought possible that 
these could include Asbestos Containing Material (ACM).  The Clerk reported the 
matter to Landmarc/DIO and asked for confirmation that ACM was not present and 
for the debris be cleared. Some clearing has been done, but no response given to the  

query on the presence of  ACM . The Clerk has been asked to follow up, requesting 
the relevant entry on the Asbestos Register. If a satisfactory response is not received 
an approach to the Health and Safety Executive would be justified.  

New Bin Contractors.  The previous contractor put in a second increase in 18 
months, both increases over 100%.  This is unacceptable.  As of the beginning of 
May, a new contractor will empty all the bins. They have been shown the locations 
and completed their first round successfully; hopefully overflowing bins will no 
longer be a problem.  The Clerk was asked to ensure lids are properly replaced. 

24/044 Resident’s issues Raised. Grants Road/Water Lane junction.  A complaint 
was received from a resident about the state of the road surface at the junction of 
Water Lane and Grants Road.  The potholes very bad but also residents are again 
parking on the pavements, forcing people to walk in the road.  Grants Road in not 
‘adopted’ and therefore it is not the responsibility of WC but comes under Aster.  
Cllrs Roberts and Farrow have inspected the site and the delineation of ‘ownership’ 
is back from the junction itself.  The problem is the responsibility of Aster and WC.  
Cllr Farrow has told WC of the problem and the Clerk has written to Aster for a site 
visit and repairs.  Cllr Hibberd said he had reported the problem twice in the last 
couple of years but neither body has responded. 
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24/048 Parish Hall  Cllr Cliffe-Roberts reported that the PHMC was required to hold 
an AGM to pass the proposed termination of the Charity Scheme.  This will take 
place on 4th June in Enford Church at 6.30pm.  All other aims of the PHMC had been 
achieved and the administration for the site will then pass to the Parish Council who 
are the listed Custodian Trustees. 

24/049 Roads and Highways  Cllr Roberts reported that Cllr Farrow meets the  
Parish Steward whenever he attends to discuss the work required.  As always,  
anyone wishing to report potholes, overgrown vegetation etc please do so on the 
MyWilts app and then let Cllr Farrow know the reference number so he can follow it 
up.  Alternatively contact him straight away with the problem  

and he will report it/ask the Parish Steward to deal with it. 

10k Walk for Wards challenge 
 

A father-of-three who says he is “lucky” to be alive 
after having a cardiac arrest at work will walk 10km 
to support the Stars Appeal, Salisbury Hospital’s 

Charity. Adrian Abbott, from Salisbury, was inspired to take part in 
the Stars Appeal’s Walk for Wards on Sunday, July 7 at Wilton 
House by the care he received at Salisbury District Hospital. He will 
be joined by colleagues from MJ Abbott. 
In August 2023, Adrian suffered a cardiac arrest, when the heart 
suddenly stops beating. He admits: “I was lucky to survive. I was 
driving a forklift and had a cardiac arrest. I fell out of the forklift 
and my head landed on concrete. One of my colleagues rushed 
over and gave me CPR while another fetched a defibrillator.”  
Ambulance crews arrived and rushed Adrian to Salisbury Hospital. 
“I would never have made it to the hospital without my colleagues. 
I want to thank them, the hospital staff and the paramedics for 
saving my life.” 
In hospital, Adrian benefitted from a range of Stars Appeal funded 
facilities on the ICU, including state-of-the-art equipment which 
helps patients with their rehabilitation, independence and recovery, 
that he describes as being a “five star” facility. 
Adrian, who previously took part in Walk for Wards after his twin 
girls received care on the Hospital’s Neonatal Unit, said: “It is very 
difficult to come into Salisbury Hospital and not be touched by the 
projects, equipment and facilities funded by the Stars Appeal. I 
want to raise money for the Stars Appeal as the charity benefits so 
many people in the local community.” 
To join Adrian and the hundreds of other walkers who have signed 
up to Walk for Wards, visit  
www.starsappeal.org/event/walk-for-wards/.  
 

Over 750 walkers have already signed up. It is free to register, and 
participants are asked to commit to raising at least £20 per person. 
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Can you Help Families in your area?  
 

Home-Start helps families with children under five who are experiencing tough times. 
Volunteers visit families weekly to help them cope with challenges such as: isolation, low 
mood, financial worries, or twins. Support is tailored to need. It could be accompanying a 
parent to a playgroup or playing with a child whose parent is too ill. Often, just listening 
makes all the difference.  
 
We’re looking for volunteers with:  

✓ A friendly, positive nature 
✓ Great listening skills and empathy 
✓ Parenting skills/relevant life experience 
✓ Time to visit families weekly for 2-3 hours  

 
We offer professional training, mentoring & 
personal development. Expenses paid. 
 
Group Volunteers, Trustees and Volunteer Fundraiser roles also available. 
 
Next Volunteer training starting soon. T:01672 569457 
E: hello@homestartnorthwiltshire.org.uk W: www.homestartnorthwiltshire.org.uk   
 

Home Start North Wiltshire is committed to equality, diversity, and safe recruitment. 
    This volunteering post is subject to an enhanced DBS check. Charity number: 1106736 

Email Jeni Scott-Dalgleish at  

enfordnewsletter@gmail.com  

for details and prices. 
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Regardless of political alignment,  
      I am here to serve you 
  

My determination to represent and serve our communities is unwavering and 
I am honoured to have been re-elected to serve as your Police and Crime 
Commissioner for the next four years. 
Regardless of political alignment, or whether you voted for me or not, I am 
here to serve you and act as your voice in policing and crime. Before the role 
of PCC was established in 2012 there was a disconnection between the  
communities and police accountability and since then you have had the  
power to have your say at the ballot box.  
My focus now turns to ensuring that those lesser heard voices are consulted 
in the development of my next Police and Crime Plan which sets the direction 
on policing and crime matters. I want to hear more from rural communities 
and business owners about the impact of crime on them – and what they 
need in order to feel safe and supported by Wiltshire Police and partners. 
Wiltshire Police was placed into the Engage status or ‘special measures’ 
shortly after I took office and I continue to robustly scrutinise, in addition to 
supporting the Chief Constable to improve the standard of policing our  
residents receive.    
Tremendous work has been done in that time to improve the police force’s  
response and performance, and especially so since Chief Constable  
Catherine Roper started in post just over a year ago. Whilst I am proud of the 
improvements that have been achieved in that time, we will not be satisfied 
until Wiltshire Police is considered an outstanding police force. 

Notice of AGM for  

Enford Newsletter 

The AGM will be held at Enford Village Hall on 

Thursday 22nd August at 7pm. 

Everybody is invited to come along. 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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The Enford Community Fund  

Funding is available to help projects/events in the Parish of Enford (which 

includes East and West Chisenbury, Coombe, Fifield and Littlecott).  

Applications for awards must be made to EnfordFund@gmail.com by email 

or letter, no later than the first day of the award month (March and  

September).  

The following guidelines will be followed in allocating funds: 
1. Awards will be considered every 6 months in March and September. 
2. Awards will be made for individual projects and are not designed to allow  
awardees to become reliant on the award on an annual/regular basis. 
3. Awards will be made to causes that benefit the community and not  
specific individuals. 
4. No awards will exceed £1,000. 
5. For any award to be made, there must be agreement by at least 75% of 
the Committee. 

Enford Parish council Meetings 2024 
www.enfordparishcouncil.gov.uk 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

All meetings are Held at Enford Village Hall 

Day Date Time Meeting 

Tuesday June  7:30 Parish Council meeting 
 

Tuesday July 2nd 7:30pm Parish Council meeting 

Tuesday September  3rd 7:30pm Parish Council meeting 

Tuesday October 1st 7:30pm Parish Council meeting. 

Tuesday November 5th 7:30 Parish Council Meeting 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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Mobile Library Services 

Dates and times of all mobile library stops are available 

online via the website Libraries - Wiltshire Council and from 

printed timetables  

available from the mobile library. We look forward to seeing all of our customers 

when we next visit you.     

Next due in Enford on Friday 28th June at 3:25pm for 20 minutes 

 then on these dates at the same time. 

Friday 28th June 

Friday 26th July 

Friday 23rd August 

Friday 20th September 

Friday 25th October 

 

If you’ve never used the mobile library before it’s 

free to join and you can use your membership card 

in any Wiltshire Library or online to access free 

eBooks and magazines.     

Netheravon Library 

Open Monday and Thursday 1pm - 5pm. 

Friends of Netheravon school PTFA  

Monthly prize Bingos 

Netheravon Phoenix Hall:  Doors open 2pm  

   Sun 26th May 

   Sun 23rd June 

   Sun  28th July 

   Sun  25th  August 

 

PEWSEY VALE COMMUNITY CRAFT & TEA ROOM 

OPEN:WED - SAT 10.00 - 4.00 

OLD FORD COURT, HIGH ST, PEWSEY SN9 5AQ 

 

♡ Profits donated to local charities; 

♡ Interested in helping? - pop in for a volunteer form. 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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    is independent from the police and you don’t have  
    to report a crime to the police to get our help.  You 
can contact us at any time, regardless of how long ago the crime happened.  
Call us free on 0808 281 0113  or 08 08 16 89 111 
Email us via the link on the website victimsupport.org.uk/resources/Wiltshire/ 
where you will find all the ways you can contact us. 

    Age UK Wiltshire Information & Advice Team 

  0808 196 2424 

enquiries@ageukwiltshire.org.uk.  

https://www.ageuk.org.uk/wiltshire/  

   Swindon Domestic Abuse Support Service 

    24 hours 7 days a week 365 days a year 

If you are worried about your situation, you can call them in confidence  
and speak to a real person, not a machine - 01793 610610. 

https://swadomesticabuse.org/ 

FLY TIPPING 
If you spot someone fly-tipping in Wiltshire, report the offender 

to us through our online reporting system -  
https://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/fly-tipping. 

 
As a reward for reporting a fly-tipper you could get a gift voucher of up to 

£200 following the payment of a Fixed Penalty Notice or a successful prosecution.  

         https://crimestoppers-uk.org/ 
     Crimestoppers is not the police.   

        If you require urgent police attention, please 

    dial 999 

PARISH DEFIBRILLATOR LOCATIONS 

1. Hill House Annex, 9 Longstreet, SN9 6DD Grid ref SU142515  

What3Words - /// Parrot/slid/steadier 

2. 2. Red Lion, East Chisenbury SN9 6QA 

What3Words - /// Foal/Thus/Ghost 

If you think you need to use a defibrillator, call 999. The Emergency 

Service will give you the code to get into the cabinet. 

See www.enfordnewsletter.org for more information and a short  

video on how to use it. 
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Mend it Matt 
Handyman 

Do you need help with anything… 

Leaky taps, Broken gates,  
Gardening, Bicycle servicing, Painting,  

Any of those things that you either need 
help with or just haven’t got round to. 

Give me a call and ask. No job too big or 
small 

Matt Jump  

07968 580 804 

Toe 2 Sole at Home 
  

For all your foot healthcare  
in the comfort of your home. 
For appointment please call  
 

Sousxie Slater  
MCFHP MAFHP 

 

Tel: 07540433185 

 

You can 

ADVERTISE  HERE 

Contact Jeni Scott-Dalgleish 

enfordnewsletter@gmail.com 

 
 Important Notice to All Dog Walkers 

When up on the plain, please be aware that there are areas 

which have been specially put aside for Curlews which nest 

on the ground.  PLEASE, DO NOT walk through, or close to 

the Curlew Scrapes. There are signs up to warn walkers. 

We are now in the nesting season and birds and eggs are 

very vulnerable. They are on the Red list of threatened 

species, so please do your bit to help to protect them. 

AVOID THESE MARKED AREAS 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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  Digger & Mojo 
DECORATIVE ANTIQUES EMPORIUM 

AND REPAIR WORKSHOPS 

 

We sell + restore Antiques + revamp your furniture 

Mending · Painting · Reupholstery 

SHOP OPEN FRIDAYS TO SUNDAYS 11AM-5PM 

WORKSHOPS OPEN 7 DAYS BY APPOINTMENT  

CALL AHEAD ON  01672 851 510 

WOODBOROUGH GARDEN CENTRE, PEWSEY, SN9 5PF 

www.diggerandmojo.com 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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.  
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MOBILE HAIRDRESSER 

Ring Donna 

 

on 

 

07711 579403 

Servicing, MoT tests and Repairs for  

Classic Cars as well as Modern  

Telephone: 01980 670348 

www.themotorgarage.co.uk 

enquiries@themotorgarage.co.uk 

Netheravon, Salisbury, Wiltshire, SP4 9RH 

 

Mobile Dog Groomer 

K-9 Pamper  Unit 

   Professional, friendly dog grooming  

service based in Pewsey. 

Krissy Anthistle 

Tel: 07469 202411 

Email: info@k9pamperunit.co.uk 

www.k9pamperunit.co.uk 

SB Paint and Decorate 
Over 30 years’ experience 

Interior & exterior painting 

Wallpapering 

Tiling 

 

Contact Shaun on 

sbpaintanddecorate@gmail.com 

07774 479944 

 

18 The Bluestone Centre, Sunrise Way, Solstice Park, Ames-

bury, Wiltshire, SP4 7YR 

T: 01980 258472  E: equidae-equineservices@outlook.com 
Opening Times  

Monday to Friday 9.00am – 6.00pm 

Saturday 9.00am – 5.30pm 

Sunday 10.00am – 2.00pm 

 

Rug Wash and Reproofing Service 

Equine Feed-Supplements-Bedding-Hay-Field & 

Stable Accessories-First Aid 

INTRUDER ALARMS, FIRE ALARMS, FIRE EXTIN-

GUISHERS, CCTV& GATE AUTOMATION 

For all your Fire and Security needs call 

07515358875  

 email info@akerfireandsecurity.co.uk 
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Oil Boiler Servicing  

Commissioning & Repairs 

Call 

Graham C Brown & Son 

              01980 622737 

    Fully Qualified                    Fully Insured  

Experienced Technician 

MODERN & TRADITIONALY DESIGNED MEMORIALS 

 M J SLY 

Monumental Stonemason  

New Memorials, Additional Inscriptions 

Restorations, Free Home Visits 

Free Brochure 

Marlborough (01672) 516797 

Email:  mailto:martin@mjsly.co.uk 

Website:  www.mjsly.co.uk 

 Workshop & Showroom at Pelham Court, 

London Road, 

Marlborough, Wiltshire 

JAGUAR  EXECUTIVE  

TAXI 

PRIVATE TAXI SERVICE 

All distances covered  

at reasonable rates 

Mob: 07909386775 

Booking Mob: 07825233216 

Email:  

 

janeruddhughes@sky.com 

http://www.enfordnewsletter.org
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Jonathan Green Antiques 
We Buy & Sell           Repair & Restoration  

Silver Jewellery                            Silver Jewellery 

Gold Coins                              Hand Engraving 

Anything interesting              Machine Engraving 

Home Visits no obligation     Remodelling of Jewellery 

You can find us at the rear of the ground floor. 

The Antiques Market                        

37 Catherine Street 

Salisbury 

SP1 2DH 

01722 332635 

Email: jg@jonathangreenantiques.co.uk 
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 VILLAGE COMMITTEES 

Chairman    Richard Roberts   

Vice Chairman,    Mark Hiskett (PROW)  670955 

PCC Representative & Public Rights 

 of WayRoads and Highways  Martin Farrow  

Planning    Peter Cliffe-Roberts  671676 

Parish Clerk    Elizabeth Harrison  670034 

Playpark, Village Amenities   Jane Young   670532 

and Youth Representative                 

Neighbourhood Watch and  Charlotte Clark    670276  

Police Liaison  

Tidworth Area Board and   Anthony D’Arcy Irvine   670501 

Village Hall Representative        

Flood Warden    Bruce Waight   670113 

No specific role    Pat Holdway   671792   

     Rob Hibberd 

Chairman and   Judy D’Arcy-Irvine 

Booking Officer   01980 670501 

Vice Chairman   Vacant 

PC Rep         A D’Arcy-Irvine 

Secretary & Grounds  Hamish Scott- 

Officer    Dalgleish 

Camera Club            Jane Young 

Newsletter   Jacqui Elkins 

Property Officer      David Spencer      

Gardening Club  Rosemary Cox 

Short Mat Bowls  David Spencer 

Junior Football Club  Ollie Stagg 

 

 

NEWSLETTER  

Chair:           Sue Cosgrove 

Vice Chair &  Jane Young 

PC Rep: 

Secretary &  Jeni Scott-  

Advertising:  Dalgleish 

Treasurer:  Gareth Rowe 

Village Hall Rep:            Jacqui Elkins 

Parish Hall Rep            Theresa Horsey 

Collator:      Claire Mingham 

Social Media   Iris Daunt- 

Officer:   Withers 

Committee:   Roz Perry 

   Shona Stewart 

Co-optee:  Kim Riche 

   

Church Wardens        Sue de Candole 

Treasurer              Richard Leakey 

Secretary              Fi Leakey 

Council Members: Mary Burdick 

   Fanny Middleton

PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL 

PARISH COUNCIL www.enfordparishcouncil.gov.uk 

VILLAGE HALL 

ENFORD  COMMUNITY FUND 

Katie Briscoe 
Rob Hibberd 
Richard Petitt 

Chris Rose 
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USEFUL NUMBERS 

EMERGENCY SERVICES 

DOCTORS 

DURRINGTON Avon Valley Practice Surgery  01980 652378 

LARKHILL  Larkhill Medical Centre   01980 845266 

UPAVON  Avon Valley Practice Surgery, Fairfield 01980 630221 

HOSPITAL 

SALISBURY DISTRICT HOSPITAL    01722 336262 

 OTHERS         POLICE 

ELECTRICITY   105 

ENVIRONMENTAL AGENCY 0800 80 70 60 

FLOOD LINE    0345 988 1188 

     or  0345 602 6340 

GAS     0800 111 999   

DURRINGTON LINK  LINK (Durrington & District) 01980 594857  

SCHOOLS 

DURRINGTON, Avon Valley Academy   01980 652467 

NETHERAVON, All Saints’ C of E Primary  01980 670339 

RUSHALL, Rushall C of E Primary   01980 630360    

PEWSEY, Pewsey Vale Secondary School  01672 565000  

ENFORD PARISH COUNCIL WEBSITE 

www.enfordparishcouncil.gov.uk 

    HQ SALISBURY PLAIN TRAINING AREA 

999 MOD Police Control Room - Crime in progress 

01371 854444 - MOD Police Control Room - Non-emergency crime on SPTA 

only 

01980 674951 to call 24hour Range operations - To report suspicious  

activities or dangerous issues ONLY.  

01980 620819 Complaints Line - The only way to make a complaint. 

0800 022 3334 - Landmarc National Service Centre - To report damage to or  

fly-tipping on the training area ONLY.  

For Salisbury Plain Training Area News, giving times of live firing, current 

and upcoming exercises go to 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/salisbury-plain-training-area-spta-newsletter 

Health & Safety reminder for all Military Training Areas & Ranges: 

Do not touch or tamper with Military debris. Wash your hands before you 

eat. Clean your footwear before you enter your car or home.  
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